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Despite their effects on crop yield, poleroviruses are often overlooked
because their symptoms, yellowing in mature leaves, may be inconspicuous
or confused with nutrient deficiency. In cucurbits, the only polerovirus
known for a long time was Cucurbit aphid-borne yellows virus (CABYV;
Lecoq et al., 1992). However, molecular studies have revealed that at least
six different species infect this plant family: CABYV which is present
worldwide, four species (Cucumber aphid-borne yellows - Hainan virus,
Luffa aphid-borne yellows virus, Melon aphid-borne yellows virus and
Suakwa aphid-borne yellows virus) found only in Asia, and Pepo aphid-
borne yellows virus (PABYV) first observed in 2008 in Mali (Knierim et
al., 2014), and more recently in South Africa (Ibaba et al., 2015), Côte
d’Ivoire (Kone et al., 2015) and Greece (Lotos et al., 2016). Sequence data
indicate that PABYV was also present in Syria in 2009 (GenBank
Accession No. KC960436). 
Two samples of melon showing yellowing symptoms (Fig. 1) were collected
in December 2012 in the Kawéni locality on Mayotte in the Mozambique
Channel, and stored as dried material. Two samples of watermelon showing
yellowing symptoms were also collected in February 2013 near Arusha,
Tanzania. The four samples were negative in DAS-ELISA with antisera
raised against Cucumber mosaic virus, Cucumber vein yellowing virus,
Moroccan watermelon mosaic virus, Papaya ringspot virus, Watermelon
mosaic virus and Zucchini yellow mosaic virus, however the Tanzanian
samples reacted positively with a CABYV antiserum. Total RNA was
extracted from infected tissues using the TRI-reagent, and RT-PCR was
performed with polerovirus primers Pol-G-F and Pol-G-R (Knierim et al.,
2014). A 1.1 kb fragment was obtained from all samples, and sent to
Genoscreen (Lille, France) for direct sequencing. The sequences obtained,
encompassing part of the polerovirus RNA-dependent RNA polymerase,
intergenic region, coat protein and movement protein, shared a close
relationship with PABYV isolates from different origins (Fig. 2), with
more than 92% nucleotide identity with all PABYV sequences available to
date. 
To our knowledge, this is the first report of PABYV in East Africa and in
Mayotte. The two isolates from Mayotte (KT943910-KT943911) generated
amplicons whose sequences shared 99.8% identity, whereas the sequences

from Tanzanian isolates (KT943912-KT943913) were 99% identical. The
Tanzanian isolates shared 94% identity with the Mayotte isolates. There
was no evidence for recombination following examination of the amplicon
sequences for all isolates. The molecular diversity of PABYV appears
similar to that of the ubiquitous CABYV in this part of the genome,
suggesting that the widespread distribution of PABYV in Africa is not the
result of a recent emergence from a narrow genetic base. The virus may
have been present for a long time but has probably been overlooked due to
its moderate and non-specific yellowing symptoms and the lack of specific
diagnostic tools. These results confirm the broad geographic spread of
PABYV in Africa, and show that this virus, and other mosaic- and yellows-
inducing cucurbit viruses, need to be considered in breeding programmes
and during crop protection activities. 
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